

Minutes of Oulton Parish Council Meeting – 5 March 2019

Cllr Hunter, Chair, opened the meeting at 7:00pm.

1
Attendance 

Present:
Parish Cllrs Colin Butler, Peter Collecott, Brian Hunter – Chair, John Grist, Len Jacklin, David Jefferson, Jane Murray, William Robertson

County Cllrs James Reeder, Keith Robinson

Lynne Ward – Parish Clerk

3 parishioners
Apologies received:
Parish Cllrs George King, Charles Swan

Absent
District Cllrs Ed Back, Malcolm Cherry

2
Declarations of Interest

Cllrs Collecott, Grist, Hunter and Murray declared an interest as members of Oulton Community Council.

3
Open Forum

3.1
Neighbourhood Plan

3.1.1
Cllr Hunter presented a report from the meeting held on 25 February 2019.  Present were Cllrs Butler, Grist, Hunter, Jacklin and Facilitator, Tony Wright.  Cllr Murray sent her apologies.

Tony Wright briefed councillors on the current position regarding the Oulton Neighbourhood Plan.  It was agreed that councillors present would form a Neighbourhood Plan Team.  Tony Wright agreed to continue as Facilitator and ascertain the current position regarding funding, the availability of Graham Norse, Planning Consultant, and the procedure for a funding application to move the Plan forward.  Cllr Hunter would confirm with the Parish Clerk that, as Responsible Finance Officer for the parish council, she would also accept responsibility for financial matters relating to the Neighbourhood Plan.

The next meeting will take place on 14th March 2019 at 10.30am.

3.1.2
Cllr Hunter advised that it was now the responsibility of the parish council to take ownership of the Neighbourhood Plan.  The Clerk agreed to accept responsibility for financial matters and reassurances were given that the appropriate support was now in place to take the Plan forward.

3.2
Parishioners
3.2.1
A parishioner reported that the bus shelter at the bottom of Cotswold Way, which is no longer in use as a shelter, is causing visibility problems to traffic due to the advertising, which obscures a view of the road.  Cllr Robinson will investigate this issue with SCC Highways.

3.2.2
The possible usage of the field by youth football teams was raised again.  Cllr Jacklin advised that Cllr King is taking this forward with the Oulton Community Council, which is responsible for the field.  Cllr Collecott, on behalf of OCC, expressed support in raising the level of usage of the field but acknowledged that there were complications around the lack of changing facilities and pitch maintenance.

3.2.3
The unacceptable levels of rubbish around Mobbs Way and Lime Avenue was raised.  Cllr Murray is taking this forward.

4
Minutes of Last Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Butler and seconded by Cllr Jacklin that the minutes of the last meeting held on 12 February 2019 be adopted as a true record.
APPROVED

5
Clerk’s Report

5.1
The Clerk confirmed that Simeon Nelson, Persimmon, had been informed of the site walkabout with Carlton Colville Town and Oulton Parish councillors on 27th March at 9.00am.

5.2
The Clerk reported that she had received formal notice of the transfer to East Suffolk Council on 1 April 2019.  An electronic copy will be circulated to councillors.

5.3
As agreed at the last meeting, the Clerk sought advice from SALC regarding the continued use of personal emails for council business.  SALC suggested looking into how many addresses are permissible with Hotmail or Gmail.

6
Matters Arising
6.1
Cllr Jacklin reported that he had looked further at the report from a parishioner that salt appeared to have gone missing from a bin in Camps Heath and that there appeared to be no immediate need for further grit bins elsewhere in the parish.  The parishioner had been informed and advised to continue to monitor the situation (Minute 5.4).

6.2
Cllr Hunter advised that there would be a service to remember the late Malcolm Berridge at 1.00pm on 27th March at St Margaret’s Church.

6.3
Cllr Hunter presented a report on the meeting held on 26th February regarding the Woods Meadow Country Park.  In attendance were Cllrs Butler, Collecott, Grist, Hunter, Jacklin, Murray, Robertson and Laura Hack and Peter Ross, WDC.

Laura Hack confirmed that the country park has been transferred to WDC as of 28th February 2019.  The Environment Agency has approved the area as ‘fit for purpose’ and £547,630.57 has been transferred by Persimmon to WDC to cover a 10-year management lease and to provide for establishment of the park and a park warden for 2.5 days per week.  Persimmon will work with Norse to mark and fence the exact area of the park.  The local stakeholders will be consulted about development of the park and a car park, already completed, will be transferred for users.

Peter Ross confirmed that the area would include walks, bridleways and a picnic area, and that environmental protection would be at the forefront of the planning, including protection of the resident skylarks.  WDC will liaise closely with the Bonds Meadow Association

A plan for the Cambrian Crescent Play Area is imminent. (Minute 6.2)

6.4
Cllr Butler raised Sunday bus services at a recent meeting with First Eastern Bus Company and SCC Transport.  Cllr Butler reported that the current service is run as a community exercise and will not be extended.  It was agreed a group could be established to look at other opportunities to provide a service.  (Minute 3.2.1)

7
Clerk’s Finance Report

7.1
The Clerk presented an updated Asset Register which included a grit bin at Holly Hill, Camps Heath.  It was agreed that a further grit bin was located in Camps Heath at the junction of Queens Highway and Woods Lane and that this should be added to the Asset Register.

7.2
Council was asked to approve cheques, as follows:
	Item
	Date
	Payment Method
	Amount
	Power

	Clerk’s February salary
	5.3.19
	Cheque No 100931
	£286.40
	S137

	Clerk’s February PAYE
	5.3.19
	Cheque No 100932
	£71.60
	S137


APPROVED

8
Parish Council Elections – May 2019

8.1
The Clerk circulated to councillors a timetable for the May elections, a note of clarification from Electoral Services about private addresses and nomination packs for candidates.  It was agreed that the Clerk will collate all completed nomination forms, check the details against the Register of Electors and deliver them to Electoral Services.  Completed nomination forms should be delivered to the Clerk by 18th March 2019.

9
Scope Recycling Sites in Oulton

Council agreed that there was adequate recycling provision in Oulton currently.  The Clerk will advise Scope of the decision.
10
Reports

10.1
Cllr Reeder

10.1.1
Cllr Reeder advised consultations are underway on Sizewell and Scottish Power Renewables and that SCC is currently considering the benefits and the potential costs relating to disruption and effect on Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty, and an apparent lack of ‘joined up thinking’ between separate companies owning wind farms.

10.2
Cllr Robinson
10.2.1
Cllr Robinson will attend the next Health Scrutiny meeting to look at primary care in Lowestoft and is particularly interested in the appointment systems operated at local GP surgeries.

10.3
Cllr Murray
10.3.1
Cllr Murray arranged and attended the meeting with OPC, WDC and Waveney Norse regarding the Woods Meadow Country Park – see Minute 6.3 for notes on the meeting.  The new Park Ranger has produced a Priority Action Plan for the park.

10.3.2
Cllr Murray reported that Phase 2 of the Woods Meadow development will now proceed.

10.3.3
Funds have been put aside in next year’s budget for improvement of the Cambrian Crescent Play Area.  The work will commence after the Easter holidays and be completed for June/July 2019.

10.3.4
Cllr Murray reported that the Fallowfields site has been flayed and the majority of self-seeded trees felled.  There is great concern amongst local residents about the manner of the clearance.  In addition, Japanese Knotweed has been found and residents have been reassured by Planning that this will be cleared and action taken to prevent spread prior to development.

10.3.5
Cllr Murray reported potholes in the parish which will be completed in the next 2 weeks.

10.3.6
Cllr Murray has taken forward the issues relating to rubbish around Mobbs Way and Lime Avenue and will follow this up with Waveney Norse – see Minute 3.2.3.

10.3.7
The caravan abandoned on Church Lane in Camps Heath has been removed.

11
Planning

11.1
DC/19/0692/COU – 32 Melrose Avenue – application for change of use to domestic.  Cllr Grist will discuss further with WDC Planning.

12
Other Business

12.1
Councillors from Oulton Parish and Carlton Colville Town Councils will meet at Woods Meadow site on 27th March for a tour of the site and convene afterwards for a discussion about OPC’s experiences of a large building development in the parish.

12.2
Cllr Grist raised concerns about signage in Oulton Street and the removal of the pole for mounting the SID signs.  Cllr Robinson will take these matters up with SCC Highways.

12.3
Cllr Robertson reported that SCC events to bury time capsules in locations across Suffolk had taken place, to which local councils and community groups should have been invited.  Concern was expressed that it was unclear which local groups had been invited to the Lowestoft event at Orbis Energy.  Oulton Parish Council did not appear to have been invited.

The meeting closed at 9.25pm
41

